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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 12th February 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

17/18  Present and Apologies

Cllr Mrs Mitchell (MM) (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock (SB),  Cllr Mrs Morgan (JM), Cllr Dr Taylor (RT), Cllr Robinson (SM) and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member), the Community Warden and PCSOs Richards and Brooks attended; 14 members of the public were present.
 Apologies were received from Cllr John Audsley (JA) (Chairman) and Cllr Mrs Burlton (KB) (prior commitments).  
In the absence of Cllr Audsley, Cllr Mrs Mitchell took the Chair.
18/18 Declarations of Interest

There were no Declarations of Interest.

24/18-1  PCSO’s report 
Brought forward with the Chairman’s permission.

PCSOs Richards and Brooks introduced themselves, PCSO Richards noting that she was born in Tenterden and is therefore familiar with the area.  She has been a PCSO for 18 months and covers an area from Charing Heath/Newenden/Tenterden, given this she will not be able to attend all PC meetings but will endeavour to attend where possible.  More PCSOs are being trained and there will be 2 for the parish, PCSO Brooks’ deployment to the area is only temporary, he will be moved on when his replacement is fully trained.  Residents were urged to report incidents via 101, 999 or online on the Kent Police website; all reports are logged and feed into the local crime statistics – if they are not reported the apparently low crime rate may lead to a reduced PCSO presence.  PCSOs can be contacted through the Kent Police website.
19/18  Minutes of the meeting of 8th January 2018

Open Session:  During discussion of planning application 17/01868/AS it was recorded that ‘There will likely be more than 100 consents for new homes in the village’, this should be ‘There will likely be more than 150-200 consents for new homes in the village’.
Subject to this amendment
Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 8th January 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

20/18 Matters Arising

20/18-1 Power supply to the village green Christmas tree:  Mr Winter confirmed that the PC has responsibility for the bus shelter and therefore can use the supply (04/18-3).  
20/18-2  Plurenden Road/Church Hill:  Accidents have been reported to the Police; flooding issues will be taken up with Cllr Hills (KCC)  (04/18-3). 
20/18-3  Cleaning bus shelters:  To be discussed under 23/18-4 (04/18-5).
20/18-4  Broken drain by Hopes Grove:  This has been repaired but the drain on the opposite side of the road needs attention.  Cllr Robinson will report it to Highways (08/18-6).
20/18-5  Drains on Church Hill:  These have been reported, the Clerk to ascertain if they have been cleared (08/18-6)
20/18-6  Hedge at St Mary’s Church:  This is not listed but may benefit from protection under the Hedgerow Regulations (05/18).
20/18-7 Garages Review:  The Chairman and Cllr Mrs Morgan held a site visit with Philip Bond and Gemma Lewis (ABC).  It is ABC’s intention to repair and refurbish garages not currently in use in Tilden Close and offer them for rent.  The possibility of lighting is also being investigated (10/18).
20/18-8  Housing Needs Survey:  The questionnaires have been distributed (11/18).

20/18-9  Ashford Police:  A response was received from the station commander, acknowledging the PC’s concerns. Membership of Neighbourhood Watch was encouraged (13/18).

20/18-10  S106 monies:  A list of possible projects has been submitted.  Cllr Audsley has suggested that a committee be set up comprising parish councillors and the Strategy Committee to discuss possible projects for future S106 monies (14/18-2).   This will be discussed at the March meeting.
20/18-11  Planning Dept errors and omissions:  These had been taken up with the Head of Planning by Cllr Pickering, the Dept had apologised (06/18).
21/18 Open session 

The chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

The Church Hill/Plurenden Road junction:  it was thought that this should be more accurately described as the Church Hill/Woodchurch Road junction, Plurenden Road beginning beyond the junction.  This may have a bearing on accident statistics reported by KCC.

Projected balance at the end of the financial year 2018/19 as Minuted in January was queried, should this be 2017/18?  An explanation was sought for reserves held, it was agreed that they should be at least half the Precept.
The current balance of the Parish Council’s accounts was not reported in the January Minutes; the Clerk replied that this was an error.

The Herwish planning application number should have been 17/01253/AS and not as Minuted.

Clarification was sought on the overhanging wires in item 30/18, are they power or telephone cables, if the former UKPN would be responsible for any works.  It was confirmed that they are telephone cables, and therefore the PC’s responsibility.

Church Hill:  It was reported that the ditches need digging out, which may alleviate the flooding problems.  This will be raised with Cllr Hill.

Potholes in Plurenden Road/Woodchurch Road were reported.

Staffing levels in ABC’s Planning Dept were thought to be inadequate, contrary to previous comments from the ward member.  Cllr Pickering replied that the new Head of Planning is reviewing the dept, particularly staffing levels and acknowledged that the Enforcement team needs additional staff.
Planning application 17/01909/AS: The applicant advised that an amended application has been submitted, following an error in the description in the original application, and cited the ‘Dartford case’ in which rural gardens are classified as brownfield sites.  A similar application at Susan’s Hill, Woodchurch which had been approved set a precedent for the current application.  It was suggested that ribbon development may be encouraged if building were allowed in gardens.
Planning application 18/00135/AS:  It was suggested that conditions be set restricting the use of the building to agricultural, and that it be moved closer to the woodland so that it would be less visually intrusive.  A failure to comply with conditions on a previous application was reported.  
Planning application for Sunningdale:  This has not yet been received, being in the process of being validated and will be discussed at the March meeting.

The PC was asked to press for a resolution to the Herwish planning application, given the length of time taken to deal with the application.

Planning application 17/01868/AS, PC response:  It was confirmed that the PC would submit its comments after the meeting, having been granted an extension to the consultation period.

The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Chairman of the Planning Committee.
22/18 Planning applications
17/01812/AS  Ramstile Farm, Cripple Hill, High Halden 
Proposed replacement dwelling including detached double garage
It was thought that the proposal was in keeping and would enhance the site; it was sympathetically designed.

It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.
18/00135/AS  Land to the East of Old Place Cottage, Woodchurch Road, High Halden 
Provision of a general purpose farm building with hard standing (partly commenced in accordance with previous consent 12/01324/AS, now lapsed)
Objection comments re the height of the proposed building and proximity to the road were reported.  Concerns were expressed re possible future use, and that this should remain agricultural.  It was proposed that an objection be made to the application because of the proposed location on the site.

Resolved:

That an objection be made to the application because of the proposed location of the building.

17/01868/AS  Land rear of St Marys Church between Duxbury and Hill Side, Church Hill, High Halden
Outline application for the residential development of up to 31 dwellings
Draft objection comments were tabled and are attached to the Minutes; a summary was read to the meeting.  It was noted that there are ~160 objection comments on the website, plus 3 general and 4 supporting.  It was proposed that the draft objection comments be submitted. (These are attached to the Minutes.)
Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s objection comments be submitted.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
18/00205/AS  Sunningdale, Harris Lane, High Halden

Demolition of existing garage. Erection of two storey side extension and detached garage and conversion of conservatory sunroom to orangery.
Discussion was deferred until the next meeting, the Clerk to ask for an extension to the consultation period.
Approvals:
17/01689/AS  20 The Chennells, High Halden
Two-storey side extension

17/01731/AS  Warm Oak, Ashford Road, High Halden 
Erection of detached garage

17/01775/AS  Tylers, Woodend, Redbrook Street, High Halden
Erection of a side porch and a detached garage

17/01863/AS  Elm Tree Grange, Ashford Road, High Halden
Proposed infill single storey extensions to side and front elevations
Refusals:  None.
Withdrawals:  None.
Other Planning Matters: 
17/01909/AS  Little Tiffenden Farm, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch (amended application)
Outline application for the erection of dwelling with associated access, parking and garden
It was confirmed that the site is in High Halden; concerns were expressed that hard copy of amended plans is not circulated, this will be taken to ABC.   Highways’ concerns re visibility displays had been addressed.  It was noted that the application would result in another dwelling in a rural area. The application would not lead to over-development of the site.  It was proposed that the Parish Council has no objection to the application.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no objection to the application.
CO/17/00232  Land south of junction of Wrens Nest Lane and, Thurstons Lane, High Halden (Poppets Wood Farm)

The site should have been cleared by February 2nd 2018 but an extension granted until mid-March, due to ‘weather conditions and personal circumstances’.  It was thought that this has not been handled appropriately and has been taken up with the head of Planning by the ward member; the date ‘mid-March’ is unacceptable – an actual date is needed.   
Cllr Mrs Mitchell returned to the Chair.
23/18  Financial report
23/18-1 To ratify payment of the subscription to the Kent County Playing Fields Association

The subscription of £20 per year is paid by Direct Debit and it was proposed that payment be ratified.
Resolved:

That payment of the Kent County PFA subscription be ratified.
23/18-2 To agree payments in accordance with the budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed.

Payments
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	Direct debit
	Kent County Playing Fields (subscription)
	20.00

	001314
	S Wood
	479.00

	001315
	S Wood (expenses)
	115.60

	001316
	Action with Communities in Rural Kent (subscription)
	50.00

	001317
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	54.95

	001318
	Ashford Borough Council (Aspire – grounds maintenance)
	4578.00

	001319
	Outdoorsy Living (playing field fencing)
	5425.13

	001320
	Memorial Hall (hire charges)
	90.00

	001321
	SLCC (subscription)
	51.39

	001322
	Npower Ltd (sports pavilion)
	368.95

	001323
	J Morgan (printer ink)
	35.00


Receipts
	Details
	£

	HMRC – VAT refund
	1262.21

	Ward member grants (towards Rural Housing Needs Survey costs)
	458.00

	NatWest interest
	2.55


Balance as at  12th February 2018

£  49459.58 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£      363.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  

23/18-3  To consider renewal of the Parish Council’s membership of the Invicta Law Parish Council Scheme

It was noted that the PC had only once used the scheme, and it was proposed that membership be cancelled.   Cllr Pickering recommended renewal because advice offered by the scheme was not necessarily available from, eg ABC.  It was proposed that the PC’s membership of the scheme be renewed, Cllr Robinson disagreed.  A vote was taken, there were 4 votes in favour and 1 against.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s membership of the Invicta Law Parish Council Scheme be renewed.

23/18-4  To consider a quote for cleaning the village bus shelters

A quote had been received from the hall cleaners, Mint Fresh Services:  £8.75 for fortnightly cleaning of each shelter, inclusive of cleaning materials.  It was proposed that the quote be accepted.

Resolved:

That the quote from Mint Fresh Services for cleaning the bus shelters be accepted.

23/18-5  To consider a donation to the March Wood Project

The project had been vandalised during a recent arson attack but only had public liability insurance.  Many of the losses had been made up by private donations. It was noted that the project is not a registered charity, but it is known that a number of local residents have benefited from the scheme.  It was proposed that a donation of £100 be given to the project.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council donates £100 to the March Wood Project.
23/18-6  To agree the addition of Cllr Robinson as a signatory to the Parish Council’s bank accounts

Resolved:
That Cllr Robinson be added as a signatory to the Parish Council’s bank accounts.

24/18  Reports

24/18-1   Community Warden   The Warden reported that an offer to repair the bus shelter mural, vandalised shortly after it was installed, had been received.  This was welcomed and the mural would be protected by a Perspex sheet.
24/18-3 Ward member  Cllr Pickering reported that 200 more Police officers are being recruited over the next year; more PCSOs are being trained; the 101 and 999 service is being upgraded.  Ashford Police Station will be retained and upgraded and some of the services brought back from Folkestone. ABC will be self-sufficient financially by the end of the financial year 2018/19.  Cllr Pickering acknowledged the concerns re planning.  Trees are being cut down along the A28 in preparation for the A28 dualling works.  The new signalling at Ashford International will be in place by April 4th.  ‘Super surgeries’ are operating in Ashford, reducing pressure on A&E; Tenterden is planning to be one such.  It is unclear if reports of a move of A&E to Canterbury are accurate; ABC will press for it to stay at the William Harvey Hospital.
24/18-4 Environmental  The fencing has been installed around the children’s play area; dog warning signs are to be put up.  1 tonne of bark chips has been put down on the footpath.
24/18-5 Safety and Security   Neighbourhood Watch has reported a spate of thefts from BMWs of, eg satnavs, steering wheels, stereos and dashboards.  BMW owners are urged to be vigilant.
24/18-6 Highways   A pothole in Hopes Grove was reported to Highways who replied that it is on a private road.  This will be followed-up.  A pothole in Hookstead by the phone box will be reported.  Cllr Robinson asked to be notified of problems by email.

24/18-7 Marketing/projects  Copy deadline for the Herald has been put back to 25th February due to a lack of copy.
24/18-8  Finance Committee  Cllr Dr Taylor welcomed the suggestion to set up a committee to look at projects for S106 monies.  There is likely to be a year-end surplus of £15,000 for projects, in addition to S106 monies.
25/18-9  KALC   Cllr Audsley’s report is attached to the Minutes.

25/18 Information item - HHVEC update 
The beacon has been registered as part of the nationwide commemorations to mark the centenary of the end ofWW1.  A bugler is being sought, a town crier will be present and the church bells will be rung.
26/18 Village Confines exercise

 The Working Group met on 30th January, following site visits and taking photographs of significant locations and features.  Principles based on these findings are being established.
27/18 Repairs to the footpath connecting the football field and adjacent field
See 24/18-4:  David Twycross and Cllr Mrs Morgan were thanked for their help.  The PROW office will carry out works to raise the bridge and reinstate the footpath subject to a contribution of £1000 from the PC (50% of the cost).  The PC has effected temporary repairs but a permanent solution is needed.  It was proposed that the PC  gives £1000 to the PROW office towards the repairs.
Resolved:

That the PC gives £1000 to the PROW office towards the repairs to the footpath connecting the football field and adjacent field.

28/18  Emergency access to the playing field – provision of a keysafe
A Police-approved key safe is available from The Key Safe Company for £59.94.  It was proposed that the key safe be purchased.
Resolved:

That a Police-approved key safe be purchased from The Key Safe Company.
29/18  Volunteer group for parish tasks

The Chairman advised that this had been proposed by Kristina Hoath to, eg deliver the Herald, clean the bus shelters (subject to being provided with the equipment), litter picking.  If the group were working on behalf of the PC they would be covered by the PC’s insurance, but Risk Assessments would have to be produced for each task.  It was thought that the volunteers did not want to be under the PC; it was further noted that Biffa is contracted to litter pick and other volunteers do it on an occasional basis.  However, delivery of the Herald would be on behalf of the PC and Cllr Mrs Morgan organises an annual litter pick (the latter is risk assessed and fluorescent jackets etc are provided).  The volunteers who want to help keep the village tidy were thanked and the PC welcomed their help, but they would not be directed by the PC and would not be PC-linked.  
30/18  Work to trees on the football field, which overhang the phone lines to the rear of the Chennells

A quote was presented from G Bridgland Ltd for £200 (net of VAT) for the works.  Other quotes will be brought to the next meeting.
31/18  Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove

The debate as to the playability on pitches and the state of the pitch is ongoing.  Mr Austen was thanked for his help.  It was acknowledged that use of the pitches has increased and Cllr Mrs Baldock suggested that additional maintenance is need – should a groundsman be considered?  It was noted that drainage is a problem, and a course of action proposed by PW Judges & Son (sanding and slicing at a cost of £580); Mr Austen felt that a dressing of sand would be helpful.  Cllr Dr Taylor suggested that advice be sought from Rolvenden, who use a groundsman, he noted that fees charged to the clubs may need to be increased.  Cllr Mrs Baldock suggested a meeting between both clubs to discuss maintenance; Mr Austen would be invited to attend.
32/18  Provision of boot-scrapers at the sports pavilion

Suitable boot-scrapers would cost in excess of £200 each, plus the costs of replacement brushes and different scrapers would be needed for each club.  It was agreed not to proceed.

33/18  High Halden Trade Directory

This had been suggested by Kristina Hoath but it was thought that this would compromise advertising revenue for the church magazine.  There would be difficulty in ensuring that all local businesses had been included an in keeping the Directory up to date.
34/18  Rural Kent coffee and information project:  “Pop-up cafe”

This will return in the Spring and Summer, funded by Action with Communities in Rural Kent (ACRK).  The next visit is to the Hall on March 2nd, later visits will be in Tilden Close.  ACRK will film a promotional video in High Halden for its website.
35/18  Any other Business

35/18-1  Church direction sign on the village green:  A letter has been received noting that although the sign states that the church is 13th century, it is, in fact 12th century.  The Churchwardens will contact the resident who put up the sign asking if it could be corrected.  The Clerk will reply to the letter thanking the sender for drawing this to the PC’s attention and informing the writer that this has been taken up with the PCC.
35/18-2  Red phone box on the village green:  This is in need of repair and has been reported to BT, removal of the Hookstead phone box has been chased.  It was suggested that the red phone box be adopted, this will be discussed at the March meeting.   
35/18-3  Councillors were reminded to complete the new DPI forms and send them to the Clerk.
36/18 Items for next Parish Council meeting
36/18-1  Committee to identify S106 projects.
36/18-2  Work to trees on the football field, which overhang the phone lines to the rear of the Chennells.
36/18-3  Adoption of the red telephone box on the village green.
36/18-4  Organisation of annual litter pick.
37/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 12th March at 7.30pm in the Memorial Hall (time tbc).

The meeting closed at 9.10pm.



Agenda item 22/18
17/01868/AS  Land rear of St Marys Church between Duxbury and Hill Side, Church Hill, High Halden
High Halden Parish Council

Planning application 17/01868/AS  Land rear of St Marys Church between Duxbury and Hill Side, Church Hill, High Halden
Application for outline planning permission.

 

High Halden Parish Council strongly OBJECTS to the application. 

 It is detrimental to the setting of the Conservation Area and Grade 1 listed 12th century Church.  The proposal would result in an unacceptable increase in traffic in the vicinity of the school and does not adequately address the problems that would arise.  There would be a significant adverse impact on the ecology of the site.  There are numerous inaccuracies in the Planning Statement and the Parish Council disputes a number of the assertions contained therein. In objecting, the Parish Council is representing the views of residents, the considerable majority of whom are opposed to the application.

The Parish Council’s substantive comments are as follows:

 

Archaeological and Heritage

· Detrimental effect  on the experience of a heritage asset.

· Adverse effect on the setting of a Listed Building.

· Adverse effect of the development on the character and setting of the Conservation Area.

St Mary’s Church, Grade 1 Listed, is thought to have been built in the early 12th Century and is of great historical significance, being the oldest building in the village. It makes a very important contribution to the character of the area, and the setting it sits in, is an essential part of its character and contributes to its  significance. The view from the cemetery across the open countryside allows this asset to be  appreciated  as a place of tranquility, reflection and remembrance. A development here would be visually intrusive and have a detrimental effect on the experience of this unique heritage asset.

A development on this site would also have an adverse effect on  the character of the Conservation Area, an historically significant area. It has many listed buildings strongly linked with its past and is the very essence and historic core of High Halden and should be preserved.  A modern estate on its border would be harmful to its setting, the farming landscape, a link with its past. 

The harmful effect on the setting and significance of these important heritage assets would not be outweighed by public benefit.

Transport Statement

The comments by High Halden Parish Council should be read in close association with the comments put forward by KCC Highways, which are supported by the Parish Council, and which questions significantly much of the content of the transport statement.
1.2  Pre-application scoping advice   It is very concerning that in the opening statement of the Statement  there is the comment ‘Allow development along Church Hill to give the perception of an urban feel’. This is totally unacceptable in our rural environment but this is what would result should the development go ahead. 
2.2   It is stated that the development site is bordered by only one house and the church. There is another house bordering the site, Hillside, which gets no mention.
2.3  Church Hill  They describe the road from the development site to the village as on a ‘slight incline’ which it certainly isn’t. The road is steep here. Elsewhere in the Statement the road is described as having an 8% incline, not insignificant. This is particularly relevant to the suggestion that cycling is an alternative means of gaining access to the village; this would be impossible for the average cyclist.
The A28 running through the village does not have footpaths on both sides of the road. (Are they covering themselves by talking about ‘either side of the road’?
2.4  The traffic readings are taken on just one day of the year, 29/06/17. How can they suggest this is typical of traffic in the vicinity of the site? The information provided shows that vehicles are already  exceeding speed limits.
2.7.1  If it were not a serious matter, we could almost laugh at the developers’ suggestion that the community is promoting the Youth Bus as a bus service. The Youth Bus which just happened to be visiting the village at the time the Statement was written, is a type of mobile youth club which arrives in the village, parks up at a suitable spot, and provides leisure facilities for young people.  It is extremely concerning that the surveyors did not do adequate research and then put forward inaccurate and misleading information in their Statement.
3.6  It is incomprehensible for the developer to suggest laying tarmac or compacted stones on the existing public footpath running through the churchyard. This would be totally inappropriate for that ancient setting. Equally unacceptable is their suggestion to remove the existing kissing gate which is part of the character of the churchyard and within the village Conservation Area. 
3.7  High Halden Parish Council accepts there is a significant problem with parking at the village school but the proposal included in the statement is totally inadequate  as a solution for the problem. The proposal for a 3 car drop-off bay and space for a coach look like desperate proposals to tackle what is already a difficult situation which will be made even worse by the proposed housing development.

In conclusion, High Halden Parish Council feels the Transport Statement does not in any realistic way address the major problems which will result from development of Church Field. There are serious errors in the Statement highlighted here and by KCC Highways, and reinforce the Parish Council ‘s case to oppose the application.

 
Ecological Assessment and  Biodiversity Appraisal

The ecological survey was done on 25/09/2017 and was simply a walk-through survey and a desktop study.  It fails to mention the SNCI (Site of Nature Conservation Interest), Pond Wood, which is 550 metres from the site.

It does mention bats, which are protected; hedgehogs, which are in decline and need a suitable environment such as this to survive; various birds which nest and feed here; lizards, slow worms and snakes; frogs; greater crested and other species of newt. There are species of rich grassland; and various flora which could not be observed at the time of year this walk-through took place, such as rare orchids which grace the Churchyard and surrounding area.  

This site has been left untouched and uncultivated for more than 20 years and as such has attracted and become, hitherto, a safe habitat for various and protected species of wildlife and should remain so.

The Parish Council endorses the comments of the KCC Biological Advice Service, and would add the comment that nightingales have recently returned to the site.

Planning Statement

This is of concern because of the numerous inaccuracies which are contained within, including use of the wrong post code, information that is out-of-date, and numerous typographical errors.   

The Parish Council cannot agree with the following paragraphs in the Planning Statement and adds its comments in italics:

 5.7 (2)  To create a short ‘layby’ outside the school. This could be provided within highway land and would facilitate parking for about three cars which could be reserved for those children and parents who are mobility impaired and who require direct/convenient access. In addition, this would provide a coach layby for school trips etc. At present there is no such facility and coaches have to try to park in Church Hill – often some distance from the school – making safe access for children difficult to achieve.   

A layby for three cars would not address the parking problems and significant congestion outside the school at drop-off and collection times, which would be exacerbated by the traffic generated by the development.  

6.33

a – Development can be easily integrated into the existing settlement such that there is no need for substantial improvements to infrastructure or facility;  

With the other allocated sites in the emerging Local Plan there will be  additional demands on infrastructure such as the Primary School, already near capacity.

 b – The scale of the proposed development is appropriate to the character of the surrounding area;   This is disputed – the site abuts the Conservation Area
c – Development should not result in the displacement of employment or other uses (such as community facilities); 

d – There should be no loss of public or private open space or the loss of gaps that are important to the character of any settlement.

This proposal would inevitably result in the loss of an important open space which is integral to the character of the adjacent Conservation Area.  It should be noted that there is no reference in the Planning Statement to the Conservation Area, which the Parish Council considers to be a significant omission.  

7.1 Having regard to the foregoing it is clear that High Halden is a sustainable location for limited housing growth.   

7.4  The emerging Local Plan 2030 identifies the village as capable of accommodating at least 85 additional dwellings through the two proposed housing allocation sites.  

This is inaccurate, three sites with a total of 135 dwellings are proposed, an increase of approximately 20% in the housing stock.  The 31 dwellings proposed, taken with the 135 in the Plan, cannot be described as ‘limited housing growth’ (ref 7.1)

7.6  Through ? facilitating the provision of much needed car parking and the coach/parking layby in support of the primary school it will also not only coordinate the delivery of housing in accordance with the requirement of the emerging development plan, but it will also provide additional infrastructure (parking) that will be essential to support the school as High Halden grows. In short, the existing parking issues will only become exacerbated through additional housing sites within or on the edge of High Halden. This is particularly the case if the proposed site at Stevenson Brothers (S58) is brought forward since this is clearly not within walking distance of the school  

The provision of car parking for 3 cars cannot alleviate the existing parking problem, and the proposed  layby is addressed in the Parish Council’s comments in 3.7 (above). 

7.9  In addition it is the only site within High Halden that can help alleviate the congestion and major local concerns surrounding the school and associated traffic safety issues. This benefit is not restricted to the school since the proposed transfer of the top part of the field will enable the community to consider wider benefits such as parking for the church and, potentially, a replacement village hall whilst also maintaining, in perpetuity, the open aspect across this area from the new Garden of Rest.

This is subjective and the Parish Council strongly refutes the assertions in this paragraph.  This site would exacerbate the congestion and traffic safety issues and would be of detriment to the setting of the Church, the churchyard (which the Parish Council notes is not referred to in this paragraph and would suggest that its omission should be questioned)  and Garden of Rest.

Conclusion – For these reasons High Halden Parish Council objects most strongly to this Planning Proposal, and does not support it in any way.


Agenda item 25/18-9  

KALC report   

The meeting was mainly spent discussing Planning issues common to all parishes. Simon Cole, Head of Planning, sent his apologies for the second consecutive meeting which was unfortunate. He had replied in writing to issues raised at an earlier meeting but there was general agreement that that was inadequate. A new head of planning and development has been appointed at ABC and he will be invited to the next meeting.

The style of the Parish Forum was discussed and it was felt it is better to invite ABC officers , the leader or lead councillors to attend our regular meetings to give presentations and take answers, rather than have a separate session when not all invitees can attend.

Senior police officers in the county have issued an instruction to local police to attend parish council etc meetings.

Work on upgrading the A28 from Matalan to the tank roundabout to start in February and take up to 18 months to complete. (This could have an adverse effect in our village eg Church Hill, as traffic uses back roads to avoid this work).

We can now report 101 type incidents on line as well as by phone
 

 


